
  

TOWN COUNCIL 
Committee to Review Zoning and Permitting Regulations 

Selectmen’s Conference Room 

  Thursday April 5, 2018 – 6:00pm 
 

 

Councilors: 

Vice-President James Crocker, Precinct 5 (CHAIR) 

Councilor Jessica Rapp-Grassetti, Precinct 7 

Councilor Paula K. Schnepp, Precinct 12 

Councilor Matthew Levesque, Precinct 10 

Councilor Deborah Dagwan, Precinct 8 

Member at large Hank Farnham 

 
MEETING MINUTES  

 
 

PRESENT: Councilor Jessica Rapp-Grassetti; Councilor Paula Schnepp; Hank Farnham, Member at 

large; TARDY: Chair of Committee, Vice-President James Crocker Jr.; (6:03)                             

Councilor Matthew Levesque (6:10); Councilor Debra Dagwan; (6:25) (Committee members notified 

Administrator they would be late arriving) ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Elizabeth Jenkins, Planning and 

Development Director; Brian Florence, Building Commissioner; Town Manager, Mark S. Ells;          

Peter Meninos; Rose Mace 

 

Councilor Rapp-Grassetti opened the meeting up at 6:00 pm. Chair of the Committee Vice 

President James Crocker Jr. was on his way to the meeting. Town Council Administrator, Cynthia A. 

Lovell took roll call, Committee has a quorum. Councilor Rapp Grassetti asked for Public Comment, 

seeing none, Councilor Rapp Grassetti welcomed Elizabeth Jenkins, Director of Planning and 

Development to speak to the Committee about  the Growth Incentive Zone; Business Districts; Highway 

Business Zones. Ms. Jenkins handed out 2 documents, the first one being a Use Matrix, updated based 

on the round table discussion from the larger group discussion with this Committee. Chair Crocker had 

asked us to put together this Matrix based on those discussions. (See below) 

 

 
 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 
 

 



 

 

 

 
 

Ms. Jenkins explained the key to the Committee on the Chart handed out 

 KEY: P= Permitted Use 

          PA= Permitted Accessory 

          S= Special Use 

          Blank or an X= Prohibited Use 

 

There were some significant questions on how certain uses may be defined; Ms. Jenkins amended the 

table to include definitions where the definitions in the ordinance were already mentioned so she 

combined those together, however she did not use any outside reference material to obtain the definitions 

on the chart. If there are some that are still unclear we can go back and amend those if you would like, 

there were certain places in the Code that came with some performance standards, so those you may 

want to look at a little closer than others with a little more discretion.  

 Chair Crocker wanted to mention that he had had a discussion with the Building Commissioner 

regarding how to get these projects in front of site plan review.  Crocker stated that just because a 

business has a permitted use for a certain business, doesn’t mean that they can bypass in anyway any of 

the other processes in place such as site plan review; an example given was if a car dealership has 

permission to open up an auto shop, it doesn’t mean that that business can have cars lined up on Main 

Street and work on them or repair them, there are still guidelines in place, this is going to hopefully get 

us to that process, and have it defined. Ms. Jenkins stated that that the ultimate goal is to streamline the 

process because we would have already done the upfront work, and the application submitted will 

already have all those steps taken away with a clear understanding from the staff what will be required 

from the business owner and there is only one or two trips needed rather than the several that they have 

to take now. It’s all about streamlining the process and making it as easy as possible but not bypass any 

steps. Ms. Jenkins stated that there are some that do not have a defined definition and this Committee 



may want to take a closer look.  Ms. Jenkins does have some on the list that have asterisks that she 

would like input on. Chair Crocker will have the Committee members look at the redline version that 

was given out and come to the next meeting with any additions or questions they may have.  

 Chair of the Committee introduced the representatives from the Villaggio Ristorante on Route 28 

in Cotuit, to have them explain to the Committee the process in which they had to follow to be able to 

open up. Rose Mace spoke on behalf of the Villaggio Ristorante owners; (letter introduced) 

when they first looked at the property and contacted the owner, the owner Jay Bartolome went to the 

Building / Zoning Department to try and see if he could get the property re-zoned in some way to include 

the parking area beside it. Mr. Bartolome went to 200 Main to speak to someone and whomever he 

spoke to in Zoning was extremely rude and told him that it will never be re zoned, and it didn’t matter 

who he was or who he knew. Parking is a real problem for our customers and we have lost business 

because of it. Customers have been parking across the street which is unsafe because now they have to 

cross route 28 to get to the restaurant, It’s a very dangerous situation for not only the employees but also 

the customers who have an issue with the poor current parking. Frequently the Barnstable Police use our 

parking lot and the one across the street to monitor the activity that goes on in the neighborhood across 

the street. They are aware of the issues in that neighborhood and they don’t want customers to be 

subjected to, a constant police presence .,does not promote good business to us. Patrons have parked in 

the gravel area of the lot which is not a permitted lot to park ,but there isn’t a fence to block any of it 

from parking because the owner of the property that the restaurant is on is the same owner of the other 

lot so there isn’t a distinction for the customer, and if they are coming to a restaurant to eat people park 

anywhere. Ms. Mace explained they have had the Head of the Zoning Department, Robin Anderson, at 



the restaurant twice; once was on a very busy Memorial Day weekend and there was a customer at 9pm 

that parked in the gravel area, Ms. Anderson took a picture of the car, fined us $200.00 tried to take our 

liquor license away and then took us to court in front of a Magistrate to plead our case, in which the 

Magistrate pointed out that the operators of the restaurant are not even the owners of the land, so why 

were they summoned to Court? Ms. Mace stated the bottom line is we are a small restaurant, not a big 

chain, and this is our liveliness, there are very few young individuals staying here on the Cape, we are 

just asking for a little help here to help us out.  

 Chair Crocker stated that this Committee is designed to help individuals understand the Zoning 

and the process in which is taken to get the permits needed to get the business off and running and 

assured her that her complaint tonight has not fallen on deaf ears, and there are people in attendance 

tonight that I am sure will address what happened to you and the Court appearances. But was there 

anything in the permitting process before all this happened that made you question anything? Ms. Mace 

stated that they would like to re zone that area for parking, but unfortunately when we went into 200 

Main to ask that question we received a very rude welcoming, and no one wanted to speak to us. 

Councilor Levesque mentioned a lot of times you can obtain a variance in certain situations that allow 

you to use an area like that as an overflow or not enough parking, you open that up, there are variances 

you can apply for as well and I hope that was at least explained to you when you went in. Ms. Mace 

stated no the interaction was very rude.  

 Ms. Jenkins stated that she is aware of these lots, and they are both residential zoned, the lot with 

the gravel came at a later time and is not grandfathered under the original operation of the restaurant that 

has been there forever, however with that being said she did not see a reason as to why that could not be 

given a use variance, but that particular area does not qualify for a use variance; but would have to meet 

separately to consider the request, it is not a decision she could make at tonight’s meeting. The owner of 

the property is not interested in re-zoning because in the future if the restaurant does not make it, there 

was a more value at a residential zone. 

 Town Manager Mark S. Ells asked when they had the experience at 200 Main. Ms. Mace stated 

that it happened in June of 2012.  

 Chair Crocker stated that he and his fellow Councilors are very sympathetic to the issue and the 

individuals that heard of the issue tonight will certainly address the issue. Building Commissioner 

Florence apologized to the representative of the Villaggio Ristorante and stated that no one that comes to 

this Town for business should be treated the way you were treated. He also stated that anytime they 

needed to speak to him, his office was always open and will make sure that in the future if you have any 

issues or concerns at 200 Main that you are treated with the dignity and respect you deserve. Chair 

Crocker thanked Ms. Mace for coming in and that they will be in touch with someone from the town 

regarding the lot and the parking situation there. 

 Councilor Paula Schnepp asked that if we wanted to change any of the performance standards, do 

you then have to change the zoning. Ms. Jenkins stated yes, they are made very generally, however there 

is flexibility, and it would be text amendments. Councilor Rapp Grassetti asked why the sewage was left 

off, Ms. Jenkins stated that it was not intentionally left off, this description that was in the description on 

sewage was more for a huge industrial plan; the description given for the zoning was more for industrial 

sewage not a residential effluent discharge, so that is why it was not in there. Ms. Jenkins would like the 

Committee to look at the definition of personnel services and to see if there is anything they would like 

to see different in this definition, Ms. Jenkins has always struggled with this one, so it would be helpful 

if the Committee wanted to weigh in . 

 Chair Crocker asked the other members of the Committee to look at the Matrix and carefully 

examine the definitions and come to the next meeting with the suggested changes to discuss and 

hopefully be able to come out with a document at the end that moving forward is clear and explains what 

each of these titles mean. 

 Ms. Jenkins introduced the map that goes along with the explanation and definition chart. 

 



 
  

 

 



 
 

 

 



 
 

Chair Crocker thanked Ms. Jenkins for all the information provided tonight.  Ms. Jenkins did not have 

information regarding Chapter H, but would be able to provide more information for the next meeting. 

She also stated that the Town is looking at their own application for Chapter H. Chair Crocker. would 

like the Town to look at the buildout and also specific uses in certain zones, Chair of the Committee like 

this Committee to look at the DRAFT application before its submitted so that we have a complete 

understanding of the document before it gets to the full Council, this Committee would like to be able to 



advise the full Council, but in order to do that we need to fully understand the Comprehensive 

Application that is being designed. Chair Crocker would like to invite the Planning Board to this 

Committee as a coordinated effort so that all the stakeholders have a say in the final document.  

Chair Crocker thanked everyone for their input tonight. The next meeting will be to go over the 

definitions that everyone was handed out,  and bring back your concerns and suggestions. 

 

 Seeing no further business on the Agenda Chair Crocker asked for a motion to adjourn, 

Councilor Rapp Grassetti made the motion to adjourn, Councilor Levesque seconded the motion, all 

members present voted in favor of adjournment. 

 

 

NEXT MEETING: April 19, 2018 6pm 

 

ADJOURNMENT: 6:55pm 


